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3 December 2019 

Merrijig Residents Action Group 

PO Box 20 

MANSFIELD  VIC  3724 

 

Email:  mrag3724@gmail.com 
 

 

Ms K. Craig 

Regional Engagement Manager 

VicRoads 

50-52 Clarke Street 

BENALLA  VIC  3672 

 

By email:  kerry.craig@roads.vic.gov.au 

 

Dear Ms. Craig 

 

Speed limit reduction request reconsideration by VicRoads 

Intersection Mount Buller Road with Buttercup Road, Merrijig 
 

Further to our letter to the Mansfield Shire Councillors of 19 November 2018 referred to VicRoads 

on 4 December 2018 (refer – Appendix 1) and the response by VicRoads Mr. J. Lewis on 25 March 

2019 (refer – Appendix 2), the Merrijig Residents Action Group (MRAG) is writing again and wishing 

to reiterate to you the ever present risk of accident at the intersection of Mount Buller Road and 

Buttercup Road, Merrijig. 

Since our initial letter to the Shire and forwarded to VicRoads, another year has passed and MRAG 

has continued to collect evidence to support our claim that the speed limit needs to be reduced 

from 100kph to 80 kph at this intersection at the earliest opportunity. 

Invitation 

It has come to our attention that Regional Roads Victoria are discussing road standards and safety in 

the Mansfield Shire in the coming weeks. 

MRAG would like to invite you personally to visit the intersection together with the Merrijig 

Residents Action Group (MRAG) and Mansfield Shire Mayor Councillor Marg Attley to see for 

yourself why we are so concerned about the current 100 kph speed limit at this intersection. 

Background 

1. Visual Reference and Line of Sight Data 

Given VicRoads has advised MRAG that no officer has visited the site in question (Refer – Appendix 3 

email advice from Jennifer Baldry to Louise Jacob [MRAG] – 16 January 2018), we provide two 

photographs and actual line of sight measurements for your further consideration. 
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Intersection of Buttercup Road and Mount Buller Road looking west towards 
Mansfield – 178 metres Safe Intersection Sight Distance  

 

 
Intersection of Buttercup Road and Mount Buller Road looking east towards 

Merrijig – 213 metres Safe Intersection Sight Distance 
 

Sight Distances measured five metres back from the give way line at a height of 
1.25metres. (Ref:   Austroads Guide to Road Design Part 3 Geometric Design Chapter 
5 Site Distance specifications:  Australian Guide to Road Design Part 4a Unsignalised 
and Signalised Intersections Chapter 3 Site Distance). 

 

MRAG notes that sight distances in both directions do not meet safe sight distances to comply with 

Austroads standards which we note are adopted by VicRoads, bringing the awareness of the existing 

100 kph speed limit across this intersection to be inappropriate and unsafe.  This is further 

highlighted by the increasing traffic movements on Mount Buller Road, predominantly generated by 
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increasing tourism. VicPol is aware of the significant speeding in this area and has showed its 

concern by its sustained speeding blitzes during this last winter (2019). 

MRAG also notes that introducing a permanent reduced speed limit over a section of road which has 

clearly identified road safety deficiencies is NOT setting a precedent and therefore should be 

considered as a standalone case. 

2. Independent Traffix Group report commissioned by MRAG 

 

In September 2018, MRAG was an objector at the VCAT case P486/2016 – Mansfield Shire versus 

Mr. T. Harris.  The matter was seeking a retrospective permit for the use and development of land 

for earth and energy resources industry (stone extraction) at 401 Buttercup Road, Merrijig.  

VCAT found in favour of the Shire and declined the permit. 

 

As part of our objector’s evidence MRAG commissioned a traffic report by Traffix Group, 

Collingwood (refer Attachment - Traffix Group Report).   

 

The reason MRAG has made available this report to VicRoads is that it is an independent expert 

evaluation of the intersection of Buttercup Road with Mount Buller Road regards sight lines and 

permitted road speed at this intersection, which remains current. 

The Traffix Group report on page 4, under the heading of Safety, states that “lf the sight distance is less 

than that specified for SISD (Safe Intersection Sight Distance)…this raises issues with the safety of the 

intersection, emphasising the limited sight distances and the fact that the speed limit is 100 km/h and 

therefore the consequences of an accident could be fatal."  

The report states that “this intersection poses risks due to insufficient site distances for vehicles 

turning out of Buttercup Road and in particular for vehicles turning right towards Mansfield, with 

vehicles allowed to travel on Mount Buller Road at 100 km/h. “  

The fact that this report raises the predication that this intersection is awaiting a fatal accident (and 
the word “fatal” is used in the report) it gives this prospective event a chilling reminder for all of us 
living and working in the area, given that anecdotally there are many spoken of near misses on this 
corner. 
 

3.  VicRoads response to MRAG – 25 March 2019, J. Lewis, Road Safety and Traffic Engineering 

In VicRoads response letter of 25 March (refer – Appendix 2), it explained that support for lowering 

the speed limit was declined for amongst other things – difficulty for enforcing a lowering of the 

speed limit, no crash data at that site, and two truck movements not being a satisfactory catalyst for 

doing so.   

It should be pointed out the misunderstanding of VicRoads:   

a. The quarry was declined and therefore there are no additional truck movements, 

however it was noted in the Traffix Group report that "it (Buttercup and Mount Buller 

Road intersection) is an existing intersection that accommodates traffic associated with 

farm vehicles.......if there is a safety issue it should be addressed irrespective of the 
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subject development (quarry application/approval) and that is a job for the road 

authority."  

b. Enforcing speed by VicPol would be difficult – surely not a valid reason for declining a 

speed drop, particularly given the ski season police road blitzes to enforce speed and the 

high numbers of speeding events recorded (refer point 4 below); 

c. No crash data – MRAG has knowledge of at least one serious crash at this corner (refer - 

Appendix Tragic Accident) and anecdotally there are many stories of near misses told by 

the community members. 

4. Current Evidence of Speeding on Mount Buller Road in Merrijig – May/July 2019 

Over the winter months Victoria Police have had occasion to step up highway patrols and even 

helicopter surveillance along the Mount Buller Road in the vicinity of Merrijig (refer – Appendix 7- 

numerous VicPol facebook accounts and Mansfield Courier articles of outrageous speeding, some 

with alcohol and drug related accessory issues).   

MRAG notes that in the Municipal Emergency Management Planning Committee minutes of 24 June 

2019, Senior Sergeant Damian Keegan tabled VicPol’s concern for the speeding being encountered in 

the area including Merrijig. 

All this evidence goes to the fact there is a known dangerous intersection at Mount Buller Road and 

Buttercup Road.  It is dangerous at 100 kph given the reduced line of sight in both directions, but at 

some of the speeds noted in the police accounts, the risk is off the charts and the predicted fatal 

accident by Traffix Group, based purely on data and Austroad standards, is a very real threat. 

5. Increasing tourism means more vehicles going to and from Mount Buller 

In the year to March 2019 (pre 2019 ski season), The High Country experienced an economic 

increase of 20.3% according to Tourism Research Australia.  (refer – Appendix 4 -Tourism Booming).  

This means more tourists in more vehicles (cars and buses, plus caravans and campers, motorbikes, 

bicycles, horse floats) and most High Country visitors visit Mount Buller or the national park environs 

at least once.   

With increased traffic on Mount Buller Road it should lead to VicRoads revisiting the historical speed 

limits that were set decades ago when road traffic density was very different. 

Summary 
 

Given all the above it seems remarkable that we have to wait for persons/s to be harmed or die 

before action to lower the speed limit can be taken, when expert evidence predicts a high risk 

situation is present. 

 

We also submit that introducing a permanent reduced speed limit over a section of road which has 

clearly identified road safety deficiencies is NOT setting a precedent, if that is of concern.   
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The introduction of an 80 kph speed limit on the Mount Buller Road at Buttercup Road is needed 

now more than ever before to provide a safe intersection and to comply with Austroads standards 

which are adopted by VicRoads. 

 

MRAG notes that VicRoads has installed 2 small intersection signs after our first request to lower the 

speed limit (refer – Appendix 5 - New Signage).  Such signage makes no difference to the sight lines 

or permitted speed and whilst better than nothing, it does not slow traffic movement, or enable 

safer turn out of Buttercup Road into the main flow of Mount Buller Road through traffic travelling in 

either direction.   

VicRoads states that further consideration will be made to future upgrades (sic..  at this intersection) 

as funding opportunities permit.  Whilst we appreciate this consideration, surely the cost of 

changing a few speed signs from 100 kph to 80 kph with no roadmaking changes or road furniture 

requirements, is a very minimal cost.   

If it is only funding for signage that is stopping this speed alteration, then MRAG would be happy to 

fund raise to secure this signage change. 

Lowering the speed limit across this intersection, or indeed all the way into Merrijig (where an 80 kph 

zone already exists and is being pushed for a 60 kph zone) makes strong safety sense.  Ignoring this 

local knowledge makes no sense and does not support the Road Safety Summit convened mid year by 

Victorian Roads Minister Jaala Pulford in considering rural speed limit reductions (refer – Appendix 8- 

Brake Point for Rural Roads) and hearing from local community users at regional round table meetings. 

 

Again, MRAG sincerely invites you and/or your colleagues to visit and experience for yourself the line 

of sight restrictions we all face everyday at the intersection of Buttercup Road and Mount Buller 

Road.  We will be happy to meet you on the site as we feel this visit would be invaluable.   Till now all 

VicRoads judgements have been made remotely by computer simulation.  That is not the same. 

Please don’t hesitate to contact any of us below if you have any concerns or further questions, or 

would like to arrange a meeting time either on site, in Mansfield, or Merrijig, or in Benalla.  

 

With kind regards 

 

Kym Lynch   Louise Jacob   Des Dunn 

MRAG Spokesperson  MRAG Spokesperson  MRAG Spokesperson 

0409 184 193   0419 346 249   0412 311 319   

      

 

Attachment:  Traffix Group Report 

 

cc.  Mayor Councillor Marg Attley  OAM (Tolmie Ward Councillor [includes Merrijig]) 

       Councillor Paul Volkering 

       Mr. Peter Reeves (Interim CEO) 
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APPENDIX 1 – Merrijig Residents Action Group Letter – 19 November 2018 

19 November 2018 

 

Merrijig Residents Action Group 

PO Box 420 

Mansfield  Vic  3724 

 

Email:  mrag3724@gmail.com 

 

 

 

Acting Mayor Harry Westerndorp; 

Councillor Marg Atley; 

Councillor Paul Sladdin; 

Councillor Paul Volkering; 

Councillor Peter Olver; 

Mr Alex Green, CEO 

 

Mansfield Shire Council 

 

DELIVERED BY EMAILTO ALL RECIPIENTS 

 

Dear Mr Mayor, Councillors and Mr Green, 

 

TRAFFIC SPEED SUBMISSION 

LOWER THE SPEED LIMIT APPROACHING THE INTERESECTION OF MOUNT BULLER 

ROAD AND BUTTERCUP ROAD TO 80 km/h – EAST AND WEST 

 

 

Further to Merrijig Residents Action Group (MRAG) VCAT defence regarding the proposed 

stone extraction at 401 Buttercup Road, Merrijig, MRAG commissioned a traffic report from 

traffic expert consultants, Traffix Group [8/431 Burke Rd, Glen Iris VIC 3146], to consider the 

ingress and egress of the proposed trucking routes attached to the applicant proposal. 

 

This report was commissioned because MRAG measurements indicated that line of sight 

distances offered by the applicant in their expert report by One Mile Grid were grossly wrong 

and as such the Vicroads approval was judged on inaccurate data. 

 

On examination, Mansfield Shire engineers also found that the One Mile Grid data was 

inaccurate and determined that the proposed trucking route egress was not suitable to have 

a right hand turn at the top of Buttercup Road and Mount Buller Road. 

 

Given the content of this independent expert Traffix Group report, we feel it is important for 

the Shire to be fully cognisant of the advice as it relates to road safety in this particular part 

of the Shire.  We have attached and highlighted the pertinent parts for your ready reference 

on pages 3 and 4.   
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Please note on page 4 under the heading of Safety, that “If the sight distance is less than 

that specified for SISD (Safe Intersection Sight Distance)…raise issues with the safety of the 

intersection, emphasising the limited sight distances and the fact that the speed limit is 

100km/h and therefore the consequences of an accident could be fatal.”   

 

The report goes on to articulate “it (Buttercup and Mount Buller Road intersection) is an 

existing intersection that accommodates traffic associated with farm vehicles…….if there is a 

safety issue it should be addressed irrespective of the subject development and that is a job 

for the road authority.” 

 

As users of this intersection everyday of the year, we agree.  Residents always approach 

this turn with caution and vigilance (particularly in the snow season) and in reality this 

intersection presents an accident waiting to happen.  Some of us have had near misses here 

and know the risk all too well. 

 

Now that expert opinion confirms our experiences and worst fears, even though this 

consideration is well out of the scope MRAG set out to achieve, we feel it is incumbent on 

our behalf to advise the Shire and seek your proactive endorsement to approach Vicroads to 

have the speed limit along Mount Buller Road dropped to 80km/h at the Buttercup Road 

intersection to the east and west at the earliest possible opportunity. 

 

To have an independent traffic expert, without our prompting, offer thoughts of “fatality” at 

this intersection is quite chilling, especially for those of us living here.   

 

For MRAG to not offer up this report, we feel, would be extreme negligence.  We do not want 

to have one or more preventable accidents, injuries or fatalities occurring at this site, be they 

involve locals or visitors, for the want of not alerting the Council to such a potential high risk 

location when an easy and cost free solution is available. 

 

In the process of doing this, it would also be helpful to apply for the speed limit to be dropped 

on Buttercup Road to 60 - 80km/h, given dust on the unmade section of this road makes 

oncoming traffic impossible to see much of the time, as was also discussed at VCAT, and 

research tells that significant relief from dust burden can be achieved by dropping speeds. 

 

The holiday season is fast approaching and with that increases in the numbers of vehicles, 

bikes, trailers, horse trailers and boats.  We urge you to act quickly to set these Vicroads 

requests in motion. 

 

MRAG members would be glad to meet with you to discuss either or both of these speed 

issues.   

 

Safety on Shire roads should be a high Council priority.  We are recommending two discrete 

but co located opportunities to substantially improve this safety.  We trust you will look 

favourably on both opportunities. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Kym Lynch                                  Louise Jacob                                Des Dunn 

 

MRAG Spokespersons 
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Attach:  Traffix Group Memorandum – 19 July 2018 

Cc.  Mr Paul Valente 

APPENDIX 2 – Regional Roads Victoria letter 25 March 2019 
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APPENDIX 3 – Email from Jennifer Baldry (VicRoads) to Louise Jacob (MRAG) 

 

From: Jennifer.Baldry@roads.vic.gov.au 

Subject: Re: PPR 1460/16 Fwd: PP Application NO. P049/16 

Date: 16 January 2018 at 11:32:16 am AEDT 

To: Louise Jacob <buttercup@mansfield.net.au> 

 

Hi Louise  

 

I appreciate your concern.  My understanding is that there was no on site measurements 

taken by the officer assessing, however, our system does allow us to take desk top 

measurements.  Consequently, I don't think a physical measurement would have altered 

the decision.    

 

Whilst the report contained some inaccuracies, the decision was made on the officers 

assessment of the site, existing situation and proposal.  My understanding is that the 

increase of traffic movements was very marginal, so this did not present a need for any 

additional treatment.  

 

As such I cannot see any need to revisit the assessment made.  

 

Regards  

   

 

 

Jennifer Baldry 

Team Leader Integrated Transport and Land Use 

North Eastern 

VicRoads 

50-52 Clarke Street BENALLA 

T 0436 683 123  

E Jennifer.Baldry@roads.vic.gov.au  

W vicroads.vic.gov.au 

  

mailto:Jennifer.Baldry@roads.vic.gov.au
mailto:buttercup@mansfield.net.au
mailto:Jennifer.Baldry@roads.vic.gov.au
http://vicroads.vic.gov.au/
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APPENDIX 4 – Media pieces – Tourism Increasing  
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APPENDIX 5 – New Signage (yellow) post MRAG request letter for lower speed limit – this is 

currently a 100 kph zone 
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APPENDIX 6– Media piece – Tragic accident at Buttercup and Mount Buller Road intersection 
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APPENDIX 7 – Media pieces - Victoria Police speeding offences 
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APPENDIX 8 –Road Safety Summit 
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